RICHMOND MENCAP 60th Anniversary AGM
 26 September 2019
MINUTES

Present: 57 members and supporters, including Councillor Piers Allen, Chair of the Adult Social Services Health & Housing Committee; Councillor Michael Wilson, spokesperson on Communities, Equalities & the Voluntary Sector; and Councillor Rob O’Carroll, Disability Champion, Richmond Council.

1. Welcome from the Working Together Group to this special AGM
Apologies for absence had been received from:  Sir Vince Cable MP for Twickenham;;  Sharon La Ronde,  Richmond Parish Lands charity;  Katy Makepeace-Grey, Barnes Workhouse Fund; Rebecca Bowden, Heathrow Community Fund;  Councillor Gareth Roberts, Leader of Richmond Council;  Councillor Penny Frost, Chair of the Education & Children’s Services Committee;  Councillor Monica Saunders;  Melissa Wilkes,  CEO The Carers Centre;  Karen Davies, Director of  Dramatize;  Tonia Michaelides, Managing Director Richmond CCG;  Colette Cashell, West Middlesex Hospital;  Karen Pinnock, Kingston Grammar School;  and David Towell.
2. Report of the CEO - Laura Turner

*   Laura highlighted the exciting and varied range of activities for adults, children and carers described in the 60th anniversary Annual Report.  She highlighted the new Job Club, and the new services for children and young people funded jointly by the Hampton Fund and Richmond Parish Lands.  She praised the dedication and commitment of all the staff and volunteers at Mencap.

*   Representing the views of people with learning disabilities was key and Mencap was continuing to look at the most effective ways of developing services and involving people with learning disabilities and their carers.
3. Report of the Working Together Group - Martin Jordan

* In February 2018 National Mencap had launched the “Treat Me Well Campaign” to transform the way the NHS treats people with a learning disability in hospital.  Evidence showed that simple changes could make a big difference (better communication, better information and preparation, and more time) but too often the treatment people with a learning disability received in hospital was still not good enough.  The campaign aimed to:

· Empower people with a learning disability, family members and carers to know more about their rights to good hospital care

· Work with health care staff to make sure they make the right adjustments for people with a learning disability in their care

· Support local campaigners to call for change in their local NHS Hospital Trusts

· Lead a national call for all health care staff to be trained in how to treat people with a learning disability in hospital.

In Richmond, the Working Together Group (WTG) had led on this campaign and over recent months had hosted a launch event, showing videos and talking, from first-hand experience, about the difficulties some people face in hospitals.  WTG members had also started training healthcare staff in local hospitals and held events in those hospitals during Learning Disability Week to raise awareness of learning disabilities and help people understand more about reasonable adjustments.

 * The Campaign runs for 3 years (2018-2021) and there were many plans for how Mencap and the WTG could ensure change for the better in our local NHS services.
4. Memories and reflections by a Trustee - Richard Jeffries
Richard reflected on the past and future of Richmond Mencap; this is what he said:

“My contribution to the 60th anniversary AGM of Richmond Mencap is to look back over the past 50 years and trace some of the main changes.  Ron Franklin, who was Chair of the Trustees almost 50 years ago, has been my invaluable help and collaborator, but unfortunately his present health is not good enough for him to join us today.
Going back to the 1970’s, when Ron was first a Trustee, Richmond Mencap consisted of a group of volunteers, meeting by rota in their homes and without an office.  Their main objective was to support family carers in difficulties. They managed considerable fundraising activities, resulting in the purchase the Eastbourne Bungalow and the contribution of a large sum to new Silver Birches residential care home.  In the 70’s there was not much attention nationally to learning disabilities and very little provision by Richmond Council, apart from a small training/day centre in Chestnut Avenue, East Sheen.  There were two dedicated social workers, but their job was to support people in Normansfield Hospital, Teddington.

By the 80’s,  there was an  enormous improvement  in the national attention to learning disabilities, partly due to the influential White Paper  “ Valuing People”.   Locally Richmond Mencap had by then decided to expand, in particular by having a part-time paid officer in charge.  Carole Peverett one of the previous volunteers was appointed.

When I worked for the Council I had quite a lot to do with Carole, who was amongst other things a determined campaigner.  With local activist Francis King, she saw the opening of our first office which was a former air raid shelter in the grounds of 40 Cambridge Park, East Twickenham (a Council-run care home for people with learning disabilities).  At last there was a central point for Richmond Mencap even though there were some limitations.  In particular the building was very narrow so that you could not pass anyone except at either end! and there was a problem with ventilation.  Carole in particular developed a range of summer holiday programmes, including our residential holidays, and to this end she successfully recruited young graduates for the summer period.  When I joined the committee in the 1990’s , I have vivid memories of Carole who died suddenly in 2005 and also of some of her recruits especially Ash. 

In approximately 1998 the Council gave us notice to leave the air raid shelter as they wished to develop the site at 40 Cambridge Park.  From then on for about 4 years there was a very tedious search for suitable office premises, which was resolved by the sudden appearance on the market of our present high street office at 342 Richmond Road, which in my view has served us well.   It was only with Carole’s death that some of us realised the full extent of caring she had provided.  We then had Justin Wright as Chief Officer and he expanded further the summer holiday provision, brought us up to date in some of the training in learning disabilities, and was extremely successful in recruiting young graduates for the staff.  By the year 2000 the staff had grown to one full time officer and two part time project workers.

When Justin left we set about recruiting a successor and were particularly fortunate to appoint Teresa Jones who was Chief Officer from 2013 to 2018.  Since then, we have a new Chief Officer, Laura Turner, who was our Development Manager and had been at Richmond Mencap for over 13 Years.

We are fortunate to have a strong Executive Committee (our trustees), with several parent carers and an exceptional Chair (Denise Carr) and Treasurer (Tony Holdsworth).   I think Richmond Mencap at the present time can record a number of recent successes and has a promising future. “
*  Richard Jeffries was the Director of Social Services in Richmond Council, retiring in 1996.  He then became a trustee of Richmond Mencap and succeeded Ronald Icke as Chair in 2002.  In 2013 he retired as Chair and was succeeded by Denise Carr but has continued to serve on the Executive Committee.
5. Reflections from the Working Together Group on what it’s like to have a learning disability/social communication condition and what Richmond Mencap means to them.
What it’s like to have a disability:
“My learning disability means I have depression and anxiety and sometimes I get stressed” 

“I have epileptic fits alongside my Learning Disability. I have to have help with my flat and do daily jobs. It makes me feel nervous, tense and anxious. It makes me feel different, but I like living in the borough because there are lots of people who have the same problems so now I have lots of friends” 

“Asperger's makes it difficult to talk understand what is going on. When there is too much going on, I get upset and angry. I need time outside to talk about my feelings when this happens.” 

“I have dizzy spells; blackouts and I often get confused. It makes me unhappy” 

“I find it hard in new places and making new friends”

What Richmond Mencap means to the Working Together Group:
“Mencap means a lot to me. They have helped me with all my problems, and their staff are helpful and kind. Feel confident and happy there, even if I talk to staff”

“My first Mencap holiday was in 2005 and I’ve been ever since. The staff and volunteers are friendly, and I love clubs like WTG.” 

“They help me with my autism and speaking in front of people I have not met yet” 

“I’m happy at Mencap, they help me calm down” 

6. Report of the Trustees - Denise Carr, Chair, including Mencap’s Volunteer Award 2019

Denise thanked Richard Jeffries and the members of the Working Together Group for their touching memories and reflections.   How revealing it was to hear first-hand how things had been and the progress that has been made for people with learning disabilities and their families.

Though Every Person’s experience of a learning disability is unique to them, it has taken a long time for services and society to recognise this.  The care and support needed can range from some help with everyday things through to full-time help with every part of life, but where the provision is right, and opportunities provided lives are changed.  Royal Mencap (to which we are affiliated) was established in 1946 by a group of parents concerned to secure a better future for their children.  Thanks to relentless campaigning by Mencap societies, parents and professionals, the law has changed, long-stay hospitals have closed, and care in the community has opened up opportunities for leisure, education, training and employment.  Indeed, the whole “personalisation” agenda has raised the bar in terms of expectations and quality of life  and initiatives like “Valuing People” and citizen advocacy have helped to change hearts and minds in local communities.

But…talk about choice and control is still too often hampered: SEND provision is falling short, personal budgets are under pressure, staff are undervalued and poorly paid; and the voices of people with learning disabilities and their carers are drowned out by austerity, service cuts, social isolation, discrimination and lost opportunities. 

In Richmond, we have over 450 adults with learning disabilities known to services, of which nearly 300 live in the community, supported by local providers.  Only about 180 use Direct Payments to plan their own care and there are about 200 adults with autism known to services.  In addition, there are over 1,200 children with a range of special educational needs and disabilities.  Over the last 60 years, Richmond Mencap has sought to reach out and support these residents and their families and the feedback we receive on our current services shows how much they are enjoyed and valued.  

Our vision is clear: 

*  we want every child with a learning disability to have the best start in life, with the right family support to build resilience and capability in the early years.

*  at transition, we want real inclusion and opportunities for education, employment, care & support for our young people to live the lives they want to live and play a part in their local communities  

*  and for adults, we want every person with a learning disability to have a fulfilling life that is determined by their wants and ambitions, not just their needs.

We have certainly come a long way in 60 years – but what of the future?  Attitudes are changing, and research shows there have been some important and positive advances.  But too often people with a learning disability are still excluded from various aspects of life and are denied equal access to education, employment, leisure, health, housing and other opportunities.  So, changing attitudes will continue to be central to improving the lives of people with learning disabilities and their families – and celebrating the many positive stories and role models that help tackle stigma and discrimination.  By the 2050s, we want people with learning disabilities to be seen and heard doing all the things that everyone else does, with the right support and help needed.  

Richmond Mencap had thrived due to the tireless commitment of our trustees, staff, volunteers and funders and the enthusiastic involvement of our members with learning disabilities.  Denise thanked them all and celebrated their achievements.  Going forward Mencap would continue to be the voice of learning disability in the borough and to develop services to meet the changing needs and aspirations of our members and supporters.  
*  The Richmond Mencap Volunteer Award for 2019 was awarded jointly to two trustees Tony Holdsworth (Treasurer) and Nandini Mane (parent carer and long-time and very active member of the Committee) for their support, enthusiasm, dedication and commitment to the charity.
7. Approval of the minutes of the AGM on 6 September 2018 and matters arising – minutes agreed; no other matters arising.

8. Accounts for the year ending 31 March 2019 - Tony Holdsworth, Treasurer

*    Tony presented the accounts (summarised in the Annual Report) which had been independently examined by John Auber, FCA.  Income for the year was £186,125 while expenditure was £191,291 resulting in a deficit of £23,166: this was mainly due to the ending of the contract with Achieving for Children and the decision not to re-tender for this work.  The deficit had been met from accumulated free reserves, leaving free reserves of £67,741.  

*   Mencap’s restricted reserves consisted of the Eastbourne bungalow valued at £130,000 and a ring-fenced donation of £100,000 from the Elsie Kirk Trust.

 *  Adoption of the accounts was proposed and seconded and unanimously agreed; and Tony was thanked for all his efficiency and hard work as Treasurer.

9. Election of officers and other members of the Executive Committee for 2019-20:    the following nominations had been received

*   Chair

 Denise Carr

*   Vice-Chair

 Richard Poxton

*   Treasurer

 Tony Holdsworth

*   other trustees 
Richard Jeffries, Philip Moshi, Lloyd Gash and Pammie Rayment.

All were proposed, seconded and agreed unanimously.
Denise noted that Nandini Mane had stood down from the Committee after many years of dedicated commitment and active involvement with Richmond Mencap.  She was thanked whole heartedly and with all good wishes for the future.
10.  A Sing-along with the Chirpy Cheeps Choir followed the business of the meeting, together with refreshments by Maggie Toner and the Ferry Road/Cambridge Park group and a special 60th anniversary cake made by Teresa Jones.
++++++++++++++++++++++++++++++++++++++++++++++++++++++++++

